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Montevallo City Council Work Session 
May 11, 2015 
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost and Council members Willie Goldsmith, Jason Peterson, Rusty Nix, Sharon 
Gilbert and Dee Woodham were in attendance. 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost called the work session to order at 5:30 p.m. 
 
Chief Littleton of the Police Department gave his report: 
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Council Member Nix complimented Chief Littleton for his department’s response to a phone 
scam which offered to take payment for a traffic fine over the phone. 
  
Chief Littleton cautioned everyone that these are scams.  They are trying to trick people into 
giving them their credit card information.  He stressed that we never call anyone to collect fines. 
This is a form of spoofing.  
 
Chief Bill Reid presented the Fire Department report:  
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Chief Reid informed the council that we are into the second phase of the $25,000 micro grant we 
submitted.  This is a good sign.   He said we have ye5t to hear anything, positive or negative, 
regarding the other grant requests.  
 
Herschel Hale, Chairman of the Arbor & Beautification Board, informed the council that we had 
a very success round of Beautification Awards this year.   We had the largest number of 
residential submissions ever.  The award signs will be up at the properties another week and a 
half. 
 
Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, informed the council that the Landscape Specialist 
position has closed.  We received seven applications and have narrowed those down to three 
finalists which we will check references on and interview soon.       
 
Mr. Hamby also reported that the paving on Island Street from Hwy 119 to Park Drive is 
complete. We also repaired the pothole on Nabors Street.  Other than Nabors, we haven’t  
noticed any problems with the new paving. He reported as well that the right-of-ways on Hwy 
119 and part of Hwy 25 have been cut by ALDOT. He also noted that our crews are still working 
to clear various ditches around town. Even with the recent rains, we have not noticed any 
problem areas.  
 
With regard to Park & Recreation, Mr. Hamby reported that the Ora Lee Jones 5 K event was 
held last weekend and was well attended.  We also have a travel ball tournament coming up next 
weekend.  Last time, 31 teams participated, which was at the same time as the UM graduation.  
 
Council Member Nix noted these teams come to Montevallo from all over.  
 
Mr. Hamby informed the council that we expect State and Dixie Youth tournaments to be held in 
Montevallo this summer.    
 
Herschel Hale requested that the van we have parked at the Senior Center be relocated because it 
blocks the view of the park.  
 
Mayor Cost informed the council that ValloCycle was awarded $1,400 from the UM Green Fund 
to repair their bikes.  Lee Waites will coordinate those repairs with Mr. Hamby.  
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Ed Davis, the Montevallo Golf Club Pro, reported that the high school golf teams end their 
season at the course this week.  He said the course is always happy to host these teams and the 
teams were very appreciative of our assistance. We will be working in June with the Boys & 
Girls Club.  Most of our underprivileged youth have never had the opportunity to learn to play 
golf. We will also host several youth golf camps this summer and have four or five fundraisers 
scheduled.   
 
Council Member Woodham informed the council that a class at UM has been researching the 
ethical implications of aquaponic farming.         
 
Council Member Gilbert reported that the schools will close on May 22nd. UM’s mini-term ends 
May 22nd, as well.  Their summer term begins May 27th.   She then presented the Library Report:  
 
  

 
Council Member Woodham asked that the Chamber Report distributed by Mr. Gilbert be entered 
into the record.  
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Council Member Woodham noted that the Chamber’s fundraiser tournament at the golf course 
was a success.   She also mentioned other highlights of the reports.  
 
Council Member Woodham pointed out the bills include $14,000 for our auditors and $7,000 for 
City Hall engineering.  All of the items are budgeted.  She also noted that the Finance Committee 
made two recommendations which are on the Agenda” 1) The Golf Course item; and 2) The 
property abatement item.  
 
Council Member Woodham discussed the need to reschedule our next Finance Committee 
meeting.  It was suggested that the Finance Committee meeting be held at 4:30 immediately prior 
to the Council meeting on June 8th.        
 
Mayor Cost submitted a donation letter from the family of J.A. Brown.   
 
 
Hollie C. Cost, Mayor 
City of Montevallo 
545 Main Street 
Montevallo, AL 35115 
 
 
 
Dear Mayor Cost: 
 
As we discussed, my father, J.A. Brown, would like to make a lasting contribution to the City of 
Montevallo.  In addition to funding the mural project we discussed on the historic Walker 
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building, my father would like to work in conjunction with the City to fund two projects: 1) The 
purchase and restoration of the Serendipity Building; and 2) A building façade improvement 
grant program for Main Street buildings.    
 
For his part, my father is willing to donate $25,000 toward the purchase of a Main Street 
building or other downtown improvements and another $25,000 to be used as matching funds for 
a $250,000 CDBG grant for façade improvements.  He sees this as playing his part in a greater 
downtown redevelopment effort.   For the city’s part, obviously you are already helping to fund 
improvements on Main and Middle Streets, in addition to the other things you’ve already done.  
But it is also his understanding that the City is considering joining the Main Street Alabama 
program and hiring a fulltime Main Street Director.  In light of that fact, my father is excited to 
make these funds available as described.   
 
His hope is that the new Main Street Director will be able find the additional grants, tax 
incentives or other funding necessary to restore the Serendipity Building and ultimately sell or 
lease it to someone who can bring new life and activity to that spot on Main Street, as well as 
additional revenue into the city’s coffers.  Similarly, he hopes the Main Street Director will be 
able to manage the façade improvement grant program and transform the remainder of the 
buildings throughout Montevallo’s historic downtown.  
 
You know my father.  He has always strived to get the biggest bang for his buck, so to speak.  As 
such, he appreciates the fact that the money he is offering to donate to the city will be matched 
several times over by funding available through the CDBG grant and the additional funds the 
city will be investing in the Main Street program.  Therefore, if the city is willing to go after the 
CDBG grant and adequately fund a new Main Street program, we are prepared to make a 
$50,000 donation as described.  
 
We are anxious to move forward with you on these projects.  Please let me know if this offer is 
acceptable to the Council. 
 
Sincerely yours, 
 
 
Pam Phagan   
 
The Mayor noted the Brown family’s gift is intended to help us redevelop the downtown area.   
She pointed out that they hope we will become a Main Street community and hire a director to 
oversee the downtown revitalization.  She said she hopes the council will accept the family’s 
most gracious gift.  
 
Council Member Nix expressed his concern over accepting the gift and obligating the city to buy 
a building or hire new personnel.  The Mayor explained that the donation includes $25,000 for a 
match for a CDBG grant to improve store fronts, the other $25,000 is to be used a building or 
some other unspecified improvements downtown.  We are not obligated beyond that.  
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Council Member Woodham commented that as long as the city is not obligated to buy a building 
or hire someone she is in favor of accepting this most generous donation.     
 
The Mayor noted that we will need to reschedule our next council meeting because of the 
Memorial Day Holiday.  The council discussed moving it to Tuesday, May 26th.  
 
The council also discussed the request to waive the vendor fees at the Farmer’s Market.  Mr. 
Gilbert explained that this applies to non-growers.  Growers are already excluded.  
 
The council then discussed the recommendation from the Finance Committee to authorize the 
Mayor to “Administer the Orderly Transition of the Management of the Golf Course Back to 
UM on or Before the Lease Termination Date (Oct 2016).”  The Golf Board has requested that 
the City extend the UM lease from 2016 until 2019 in order to lease a new fleet of golf carts.  
 
Mayor Cost stressed that this recommendation is to oversee the orderly transition of the course 
back to UM, not to close the course.  Council Member Nix reiterated this.   
 
Mayor Cost informed those in attendance at the Work Session that there will be an opportunity 
during the regular meeting for public comments on this recommendation.  
 
The Council also discussed the Finance Committee’s recommendation regarding funding for the 
abatement of dilapidated housing.  Specifically, the Finance Committee Recommends Amending 
budget: 

 
Increase 4151.40030 Business Licenses to $449,483 (Revenue) 
Increase 4242.82020 Contract Services to $30,000 (Expense) 

 
With regard to the Incredible Health Farms proposal, Janice Seaman, Chairperson of the IDB, 
informed the council that the IDB has recommended that it be the primary lessee and sublet the 
parcel to Incredible Health Farms.   The IDB is willing to help fund the required improvements 
to the site.  However, they ask that the city assist with personnel, etc where possible.   The City 
Clerk expressed his opinion that this would be the best option for the city.  
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Montevallo City Council Meeting 
May 11, 2015 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost and Council members Willie Goldsmith, Jason Peterson, Rusty Nix, Sharon 
Gilbert and Dee Woodham were in attendance. 
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Meeting Called to Order  - Mayor Hollie Cost called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the Minutes from April 27, 2015 as presented. 
Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Student Recognitions / Awards - NONE 
 
However, Mayor Cost informed the council that members of the Leather & Lace Motorcycle 
Club were in attendance and presented them with a Motorcycle Awareness Month Proclamation:  
 

PROCLAMATION  
FOR  

MOTORCYCLE AWARENESS MONTH 
 

• WHEREAS Alabama’s climate and scenery make motorcycle riding an attraction in the 
beautiful state of Alabama, and riders consider our roadways to be some of the best for 
riding; and 
 

• WHEREAS, motorcycles are increasingly used as a regular means of transportation; and 
 

• WHEREAS, the motorcycle is an energy-efficient vehicle that reduces fuel 
consumption, traffic and parking congestion; and 
 

• WHEREAS, the motorcycle is an important form of transportation for commuting, 
touring and recreation; and 
 

• WHEREAS, as a matter of safety, it is necessary to develop appropriate driving habits to 
handle these vehicles on Alabama roadways; and 
 

• WHEREAS, to prevent injuries and deaths on Alabama’s roadways, motorcyclists and 
motorists must be vigilant in their efforts to share the road and ensure the safety of 
everyone; and 
 

• WHEREAS, Motorcycle Safety Awareness Month raises public awareness for a 
lifetime of safe motorcycle riding; and 
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• WHEREAS, the International women’s Motorcycle Club, Leather & Lace Motorcycle 

Club,  is committed to increasing the safe operation of motorcycles by promoting rider 
safety education programs; their goal is to alert the motorists of the town of Montevallo, 
Alabama, to: 

SHARE THE ROAD and 
• WHEREAS, Motorcycle Safety Awareness Month is designed to increase public 

awareness about motorcycles and to encourage their safe and proper use among 
motorcycle riders,  

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Dr. Hollie Campbell Cost, Mayor of  Montevallo, in the great 
state of Alabama, in recognition of over 103,586 registered motorcyclists statewide, and in 
recognition of the continued role of Leather & Lace Motorcycle Club as a promoter of 
motorcycle safety, education and awareness, do hereby proclaim in the month of May 2015 
as Motorcycle Safety Awareness Month in the City of Montevallo and ask all citizens to 
join in a concerted effort to promote awareness, mutual respect, and safety on our roads. 

       ____________________________________
  
                     Mayor Hollie Campbell Cost 
 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council  
 
Clay Arnold of Fairview addressed the council to inquire as to what will happen to the two 
fulltime city employees that work at the course if we transfer it back to UM. 
 
Mayor Cost explained that her understanding was that at that point they would no longer be 
employed by the city.   
 
Mr. Arnold asked if they would be hired by UM.  
 
Mayor Cost said she did not know.  It would be up to UM. 
 
Mr. Arnold and another employee asked about seniority.   
 
Mayor Cost explained that she did not believe seniority would come into play in this instance but 
would check with our attorney.  
 
Ed Davis made an announcement for Henry Emfinger: “On Friday night at 10:30 p.m., 5/15/15, 
the Aldrich Coal Mine Museum will be featured with Fred Hunter.  Please watch.” 
 
Dr. Earl Cunningham addressed the council in support of the Golf Course.  He said that 
maintaining the course as a city-run amenity is a quality of life issue. He suggested the $25,000 
or so it costs the city to operate the course each year is worth the investment.  He suggested the 
council postpone consideration of this issue another 30 days in order to investigate our options 
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more fully. He cautioned that closing the course could have some unanticipated consequences to 
the city.   
 
Allison Welcome requested an update on her request that the city construct a secondary entrance 
into her neighborhood.  
 
Mr. Hamby informed her that they investigated the request and determined that adding another 
route into the neighborhood off of CR 203 was not feasible.  Similarly, he doubted that the 
county would be willing or able to put a road in off of CR 10.  
 
Mayor Cost assured Ms. Welcome that we will check again with the county to see if anything 
can be done. 
 
Albert Jones thanked the council for their help promoting the Ora Lee Jones 5 K event. He said 
they raised $9,000 for scholarships for our students.   
 
Julie Smitherman, a local business owner, asked about the ownership of the golf course.  The 
Mayor explained it is owned by UM and leased by the city.  The lease expires in October of 
2016. Ms. Smitherman also asked about the water meter at Moore’s Crossroads.  Mr. Hamby 
said the meter should be fixed but said he would check it to make sure. Ms. Smitherman said that 
the Centralla Garden Club needs it to keep the plants at the Welcome Sign watered.  
 
Bill Reid addressed the council as a member of the Golf Club.  He asked why the course lease 
had to be extended in order to lease new golf carts.     
 
Ed Davis explained that the request for the new carts involves a four year lease. He said the new 
lease will save the course money. He suggested we do not necessarily need to extend the course 
lease in order to lease the new carts. 
 
Mayor Cost explained that it is fiscally irresponsible for us to obligate our city to a four year 
lease on new golf carts if our lease on the course itself expires in a year and a half.  The same 
issue came up the last time we leased new carts and at that time we extended the golf course 
lease to coincide with the lease of the carts.  
 
Bill Reid noted that on weekends the course is filled with people from outside of Montevallo 
who come here and spend money because of the course.  
 
Mayor Cost said that the course’s financial benefit to the city has been one of those unanswered 
questions which the council has been trying to get from the golf board for quite some time.   
 
Steve Gilbert asked if discussions have begun with UM regarding the lease.  
 
Julie Smitherman asked if UM wants the course back.   
 
Mayor Cost reiterated that the recommendation before the council is to authorize her to enter into 
those types of discussions so we can ensure that the transition back to UM is orderly. In response 
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to other questioners, the Mayor said she had no sense at this point what UM may want to do with 
the course.   
 
Tim Storey suggested we should put more money in the course to make it better and more 
attractive to retirees.   
 
Don Hughes pointed out that the course has had financial problems for quite some time.  Mayor 
Cost reminded everyone that the course has lost anywhere from $25,000 to over $50,000 per 
year in recent years.  Over the past 10 years, the city has put over $240,000 into the golf course.  
 
Ed Davis stated that the golf course did not start losing money until the economic downturn in 
2007. It has lost approximately $25,000 per year, which is a small portion of the city’s overall 
budget. In comparison to the benefits the course brings to the city, he said he felt that was a fair 
investment.   
 
Dolly Davis mentioned that other courses lose $240,000 every year.   
 
Another attendee suggested the city pays far more to support its Little League program each 
year.  
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 
Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 
earlier.  
 
Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 
Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.  
 
 
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & recreation, Golf Course, 
Youth Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning &Zoning, Annexations) – Discussed 
earlier.  
 
Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 
Sister City Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – Discussed earlier.  
 
Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) – Discussed 
earlier.  
 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business  
 
Donation Letter – Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to accept the donation from the 
Brown family.  Council Member Gilbert seconded. Council Member Nix said he wanted to be 
clear that this acceptance would not obligate us to buy a building or hire anyone.  The Mayor 
said that was correct and called for the vote.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.    
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Reschedule May 25 Council & Finance Committee Meetings – As discussed earlier, Council 
Member Nix made a motion to reschedule the council meeting to Tuesday, May 26th at its 
regular time and the Finance Committee meeting to June 8 at 4:30.  Council Member Peterson 
seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.     
 
Waiver of Vendor Fees & Licenses for Farmers Market – Council Member Nix made a motion to 
Waiver of Vendor Fees & Licenses for the Farmers Market.  Council Member Woodham 
seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
     
Finance Committee Recommends Authorizing Mayor to Administer the Orderly Transition of 
the Management of the Golf Course Back to UM on or Before the Lease Termination Date (Oct 
2016) – Council agreed to postpone this item until June 8 and to have the HR related questions 
answered.  
 
With regard to Housing Abatement, Council Member Woodham made a motion to accept the 
Finance Committee’s Recommendation to amend the budget as follows: 

 
Increase 4151.40030 Business Licenses to $449,483 (Revenue) 
Increase 4242.82020 Contract Services to $30,000 (Expense) 

 
Council Member Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

 
Old Business 
 
Incredible Health Farms Proposal – Council Member Nix noted that this proposal fits the plans 
for Shoal Creek Park extremely well. Council Member Woodham asked when our final public 
input session regarding the park will be.  The City Clerk said he would get with the architects 
and set a date. Julie Smitherman suggested the property be opened up in advance of the meeting 
so that people who have not seen the property can visit.  Mayor Cost said we may even be able to 
shuttle people over to the property from the library.  
 
The decision on the proposal was postponed to a subsequent meeting as discussed earlier.  
 
National Police Week Proclamation – 
 
Mayor Cost said she could have signed this proclamation as Mayor, but given its importance, 
wanted the council to express their support, as well. Chief Littleton read the following:  
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Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to approve the Proclamation. Council Member Nix 
seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
The Council thanked Chief Littleton and his officers for all they do.  
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Board Appointments 
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Vallocycle – Susan Caplow & Meg Waites 
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to suspend the rules and leave the regular order of business 
to appoint members to the ValloCycle Board. Mayor Cost and Council Members Goldsmith, 
Peterson, Nix, Gilbert and Woodham VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Council Member Peterson made a motion to appoint Susan Caplow and Meg Waites as members 
to the ValloCycle Board. Mayor Cost and Council Members Goldsmith, Peterson, Nix, Gilbert 
and Woodham VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Council Member Woodham made a motion to return to the regular order of business. Mayor Cost 
and Council Members Goldsmith, Peterson, Nix, Gilbert and Woodham VOTED AYE . . . 
MOTION APPROVED.  
 

 
Other Business: 
 
Janice Seaman, Chairperson of the Historical Commission, informed the council that the  
Commission held a public hearing on April 23, 2015 to adopt the Downtown National Historic  
District as a local Montevallo Historic District complete with a set of building guidelines.  
 
Council Member Woodham said she attended that meeting and had questions she hoped Mary  
Shell with the State Preservation Office could clarify. Council Member Nix suggested that we  
invite Ms. Shell to attend the next public hearing.  The Council’s public hearing was set for June  
8, 2015.    
 

Ordinance No.______________ 
 

AN ORDINANCE TO DESIGNANTE THE MONTEVALLO                         
DOWNTOWN HISTORIC DISTRICT 

Be ordained by the City Council (herein called the "Council") of the City of 
Montevallo, Alabama (herein called the "City") as follows: 
 Section 1.  FINDINGS.  The council has determined and hereby finds and 
declares that the following facts are true and correct: 
(a)   The Montevallo Downtown Historic District is a geographically definable area, 
which contains buildings, structures, sites object, landscape features and works of art 
or a combination thereof that are associated with events that have made significant 
contributions to the broad patterns of Montevallo's history. 
(b)  The City of Montevallo Historic Preservation Commission (hereinafter referred 
to as the "Commission") heretofore conducted a survey of the properties located in 
the Montevallo Downtown Historic District in accordance with the rules and 
regulation of the Alabama Historical Commission. 
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(c)  Based on its survey of the Montevallo Downtown Historic District, the 
Commission found and determined that the buildings, structures and sites in said 
district are identified with or represent a significant aspect of the cultural, political, 
economic and social history of the City. 
(d)  The commission heretofore designated on 23rd day of April, 2015 at 6:30PM in 
the Montevallo City Hall as the date, time and place to hold a public hearing on the 
proposed recommendation of a historic designation of the Montevallo Downtown 
Historic District. 
(e)  Notice of the public hearing was heretofore given by written notice of the hearing 
and was mailed by certified mail not less than ten (10) days nor more than twenty 
(20) days prior to the date set for the public hearing to all owners and occupants of 
properties within the proposed Historic District as required by ordinance 
(f)  Based on the report of the Commission, it is necessary, advisable and in the 
interest of the City and in the public interest that the Council designates the 
Montevallo Downtown Historic District area as a historic district in order to provide 
for the protection, enhancement and preservation of the properties within said 
district. 
 Section 2.    DESIGNATION OF HISTORIC DISTRICT.  The Montevallo 
Downtown Historic District area is hereby designated a historic district to be known 
as the "Montevallo Downtown Historic District."  The boundaries of said historic 
district are described as follows: 
 
 
 A map depicting the boundaries of the Montevallo Downtown historic District 
is attached hereto as "Exhibit A" and incorporated herein by reference thereto. 
 Section 3.  IDENTIFICATION OF OWNERS.  The owners of the 
properties included in the Historic District are identified in the relevant property tax 
rolls and a list of said owners is attached hereto. 
 Section 4.  IDENTIFICATION OF TENANTS.  The tenants of the 
properties, if different than the owners, included in the Historic District were 
identified by relevant property tax rolls and utility records and a list of said tenants is 
attached hereto as Exhibit "C: and incorporated herein by referenced thereto. 
 Section 5.  CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS.  No change in the 
exterior appearance of any building, structure or site within the Montevallo 
Downtown Historic District may be erected or demolished unless and until a 
Certificate of Appropriateness for such change, erection or demolition is approved 
by the Commission. 
 Section 6.  NOTICE OF DEISGNATION OF HISTORIC DISTRICT.  
The Commission is hereby directed and authorized to give notice in writing of the 
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designation of the Montevallo Downtown Historic District to all agencies of the 
municipality and to all owners of property included in the historic designation. 
 Section 7.  OFFICIAL MAP.  Boundaries of the Montevallo Downtown 
Historic District shall be shown on the official zoning map of the City and a copy of 
said map shall be available for inspection by the public in the Planning Department 
of the City of Montevallo. 
 Section 8.  EFFECTIVE DATE.  This ordinance shall become effective upon 
adoption, approval and publication as required by law. 
 Section 9.  PUBLICATION.  The City Clerk is hereby directed to cause a 
copy of this ordinance to be published in the Shelby County Reporter. 
ADOPTED AND APPROVED by the City Council of the City of Montevallo, on 
this the_________ day of _____________, 20_______. 
 
 
________________________________ 
 
________________________________ 
 
________________________________ 
 
________________________________ 
 
________________________________ 
 
________________________________ 
 
________________________________ 
 

1.   STYLE 
 
 

Respect the original design of the building. 
 
 
 

In terms of style, a basic premise of historic preservation is “to thy building’s own style be true.”  In 
other words, do not attempt to make a building look earlier or more ornate than it is.   
 
PRESERVATION.  Preserve and retain original architectural details and character - defining features of a 
building. Repair, rather than replace, the existing historic details and ornamentation. [See Preservation 
Brief No. 17] 
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ALTERATIONS.  Preserve older alterations that have achieved historic significance based upon their age 
(older than 50 years) or design character.  More recent or modern alterations that are not historically 
significant may be removed. 
 
REPLACEMENT FEATURES.  Replacement of missing architectural elements should be based on accurate 
duplication of original features.  Avoid adding details which make the building appear older, younger, 
more ornate or plainer than it was originally. 
 
REPLACEMENT MATERIALS.  When repairing or replacing lost or deteriorated features, it is always best 
to use the same material as the original feature.  If a substitute material is employed, it should visually 
duplicate historic materials, with particular attention to color and texture.  Choose a substitute material 
that has physical properties similar to historic material and take into consideration factors such as 
durability, thermal expansion and moisture penetration. [See Preservation Brief No. 16] 
 
REPLACEMENT DESIGN.  Where accurate reconstruction of an element is not possible due to an absence 
of historical evidence or documentation, then a new design that relates to the building in general size, 
scale and material may be considered.  Do not add fake historic designs or theme images such as the 
“wild west” or the “ye olde Colonial” look.  
 



28 
 

2.   EXISTING STOREFRONT 
 
 

Preserve existing historic storefronts.  Retain characteristic storefront features. 
 
 
 
DISPLAY WINDOW.  Maintain the original dimensions and transparent nature of the display window.  Do 
not add small paned windows or reflective glass.  [See Preservation Brief No. 11] 
 

 
 
 
COLUMNS.  Maintain cast iron columns and brick and stone piers that frame the storefront. 
 
TRANSOM.  Retain original shape and transparency of the transom.  Do not locate signs in a manner that 
will cover the transom.  If an interior ceiling has been lowered below the transom windows, it should be 
recessed from the storefront.  Do not place air conditioning units in the transom. 
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3.  RECONSTRUCTED STOREFRONT 
 
 
Storefront reconstruction should be based upon physical evidence and historical 

documentation.  
 
 
 
When the original façade no longer exists, one option is to re-create the façade and storefront.   
 
STOREFRONT RECONSTRUCTION.  Reconstruction of a historic storefront should be based 
upon physical evidence and/or historical documentation.  Documentation that may be used to 
help define a building’s appearance, style or character include photographs, post cards, maps 
(e.g., Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps), atlases, historical descriptions, building records, company 
records or files, et al.  Historical documentation or background about a particular building may 
be obtained by contacting local historical societies, local and statewide libraries and/or the 
Alabama Department of Archives and History. 
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4.  NEW STOREFRONT 
 
 
If documentation of the original storefront does not exist, design a new storefront 
that is compatible with the materials, size, scale and character- defining features 

of nearby buildings. 
 
 
 

NEW DESIGN.  Respect the original design of the building and visual character of the district 
when designing a new storefront.  Do not add early colonial features, attempt to create a theme, 
or make a building more ornamental than it originally was.  The new design should incorporate 
characteristic elements of a traditional storefront, including the display window, transom, 
recessed entrance and bulkhead, using compatible materials.  [See Preservation Brief No. 11] 
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5.  AWINGS 
 
 

Awnings should be compatible with the design of the building and the 
streetscape. 

 
 
 
PRESERVATION.  Preserve original canopies and awning hardware where feasible. 
 
MATERIALS.  Fabric awnings are appropriate.  Vinyl coated canvas and acrylic awnings may 
be acceptable.  Metal awnings may be appropriate in some cases.  Rough sawn wood, plastic 
or asphalt shingle awnings give an immobile, hard, mansard-like appearance and are 
inappropriate. 
 
DESIGN.  Retractable or fixed standard shed-type canvas awnings are appropriate.  Fake 
mansard roofs and rustic wood shingle awnings are inappropriate.  Carefully coordinate the 
awning color with other building design features. 
 

 
 
LOCATION.  Awnings should fit the dimensions of the storefront within the masonry opening 
and should not obscure architectural details.  Mount the awning just above or just below the 
transom.  Where feasible, align the awning so that it is at the relatively same height as others on 
the block.   
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AWNINGS – Continued 
 
 
 
UPPER STORY WINDOW AWNINGS.  Upper story awnings should fit inside the window 
surround.  Arched windows should have awnings shaped like the curvature of the arch. 
Rectangular windows should have rectangular awnings.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

6.  SIGNS 
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Signs should complement, rather than compete with, the character of the building 

and the downtown area. 
 
 
 
Signs can greatly affect the appearance of individual buildings as well as the general overall 
character of the Downtown district.  They provide information, color, vitality and interest to the 
streetscape and should create a sense of unity and definition to the Downtown.  Signs should 
be evaluated based upon their location, type, materials, size, design and lighting. 
  
LOCATION.  Signs should not cover or obscure architectural features of a building or 
neighboring buildings.  Locate signs on flat, unadorned parts of the façade or paint directly onto 
the glass storefront.  Hanging signs should not project more than 40 inches beyond adjoining 
buildings or obscure the view of the streetscape.  A hanging sign should be at least 8 feet off the 
ground.  Signs should not be located on the roof.  They should be generally aligned with others 
in the area in order to create a more uniform appearance. 
 

 
 
TYPES.  A variety of signs may adorn a building, but, as a general rule, a business should not 
have more than three signs.  Awning signs and small façade sign panels can attract the 
attention of passing motorists or pedestrians across the street.  Signs painted on storefront 
windows and doors attract the attention of pedestrians.  Hanging signs should be attached so 
that they do not damage the wall surface.  Attach signs through joints in the masonry rather than 
to the brick itself.  Moveable or portable signs are not appropriate. 
 
MATERIALS.  Sign materials should be compatible with those of the historic building.  
Traditional signs were often painted on finished wood or metal panels.  Signs painted onto fabric 
awnings are effective.  Unfinished plywood and plastic signs are not appropriate in the 
Downtown area. 
 
 
 
 
 

SIGNS – Continued 
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SIZE.  Sign size should be determined by the scale of the building, not whether the sign is 
meant to be viewed by a passing motorist or pedestrian.  Generally, lettering should not exceed 
18 inches in height. 

 
 
DESIGN.  Signs should be designed to fit the character and style of the building.  New signs 
should not attempt to look older than the building.  Colonial designs are not appropriate on 
Victorian buildings.  Custom signs are preferable to mass-produced, standardized signs.  
Simple designs, which are subordinate to the building, are appropriate.  Where several 
businesses occupy a building, it is best to coordinate the signs. The use of symbolic, three-
dimensional signs, such as the red and white barber’s pole, is encouraged. 
 

 
 
LIGHTING.  Sign lighting should be subdued or indirect.  Internally lit plastic signs are not 
appropriate, although in some cases, neon signs may be appropriate.  Incandescent lights are 
preferable to the harsh, cold appearance of fluorescent lights.  Flashing lights are not 
appropriate. 
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SIGNS – Continued 
 
 
 
HISTORIC SIGNS.  Retain surviving historic signs whenever possible.  Preserve signs that: 
reflect the history of a building or district; are characteristic of a particular historic period or style; 
are associated with events, people or places; are evidence of the history of a product or 
business; display excellent craftsmanship, use of materials or design; or are incorporated into 
the building’s design or physical fabric.  [See Preservation Brief No. 25] 

 
 
 
SIGN ORDINANCE.  Sign guidelines may need to be supplemented with a sign ordinance to 
better define acceptable signage. 
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7. UPPER STORY WINDOWS 
 
 

Preserve the size, shape, details and transparency of upper story windows. 
 
 
 
Upper story windows are an important character-defining element of multistory commercial 
structures, which should be preserved and maintained. 
 
PRESERVATION.  The glass, sash, hardware and window surrounds, including the lintel or 
decorative window hoods, should be preserved and maintained.  Add shutters to the exterior 
only if they originally existed.  Shutters should be operable or should at least appear operable; 
when closed over an opening, they should fit the size of the opening.  [See Preservation Briefs 
No. 9 and 10] 
 
RE-ESTABLISHMENT.  The upper floors in many Downtown areas have fallen into disuse, 
leading to many closed or boarded up windows that create a negative, detracting image and 
appearance.  Consider reopening closed or blocked windows.  In some cases, closed exterior 
shutters may be used to define original window dimensions.  Instead of boarding up windows 
when the second story is not in use, hang curtains or interior shutters to give the building an 
occupied appearance.   

 
 
REPLACEMENT.  Replacement windows are only recommended when historic windows cannot 
be rehabilitated.  When replacement windows are installed, they should match the historic 
window in size, style and materials and have the same number and configuration of panes.  
Reflective, dark or tinted glass is not appropriate.  Interior storm windows are preferable to 
exterior ones.  Wood windows are recommended, but painted metal windows may be 
acceptable.  [See Preservation Brief No. 3] 
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8. UPPER FLOOR ACCESS 
 
 

Improve access to the upper floors where feasible. 
 
 
 
The upper floors in many downtown commercial buildings are unoccupied, often due to inadequate 
accessibility.  Better access is an important issue in the design, rehabilitation and reuse of the upper 
floor spaces.   
 
BETTER ACCESS.  New and/or improved means of access should be incorporated into multistory 
structures where necessary to allow the reuse of upper floor spaces. 
 
LOCATION.  New stairs, elevator shafts and balconies, where required, should be located on the rear or 
side façade of the building.  Consider opportunities to share exit stairs with adjacent buildings to 
minimize construction costs and potential façade intrusions.  New stairs should be of a simple design 
and should not attempt to create a historical appearance. 
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9.  DOORS 
 

 
Preserve the original front doors and opening. 

 
 
 
PRESERVATION.  The original size and shape of door openings should be maintained, not closed, covered 
or infilled.  Original doors and door hardware should be repaired and maintained.  Replacement doors, 
when necessary, should be compatible with the original doors in terms of style, size, material and glass 
panel configuration. 
 
NEW OPENINGS.  When the creation of a new opening is necessary in order to meet fire codes, they 
should be located on sides or to the rear of buildings, rather than on the front.  New openings, when 
required, should be compatible in scale, size, proportion and placement to historic openings. 
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10.  REAR ENTRANCES 
 
 

Develop and enhance rear and alley entrances for public and/or service use 
where feasible. 

 
 
 
The creation of new entrances and the improved appearance of existing entrances at the buildings rear 
is increasingly important for public use and convenience as more off-street parking facilities are 
developed behind existing buildings. 
 
SIGNAGE.  When the rear façade of a building is visible to the public and/or accessible from a parking 
lot, an awning or signage that identifies the establishment and designates the point of access is 
important.  On rear and alley entrances, use a smaller version of the main sign to identify the entrance.   
 
LIGHTING.  Provide lighting at the rear entrance which is appropriate in size, type and scale. 
 
MATERIALS AND COLORS.  Employ materials and colors that coordinate with the main façade so that 
customers will learn to recognize both entrances as related to the same business. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

11.  ROOFS 
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Preserve the original roof form. 
 
 
 
The roofline is a distinguishing feature of most downtown commercial buildings that should be 
preserved.  
   
SLOPE.  Preserve the pitch of the original roof.  Roofs of most commercial buildings have a parapet wall 
in front of a flat roof; however, in some cases, historic commercial buildings have gable, hip or mansard 
roofs.  Adding a new, imitation mansard roof is not appropriate.   
 

 
 
ADDED FEATURES.  Skylights or roof decks that are not visible from the street may be acceptable. 
 
MAINTENANCE.  Retain and preserve original roofing materials where feasible.  Regularly maintain your 
roof as a shelter against water penetration.  Clean and maintain the roof drainage system. 
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12.  CORNICES 
 
 

Preserve the ornamental cornice and parapet. 
 
 
 
The upper part of the façade is an especially important ornamental feature on the many Downtown 
commercial buildings in Alabama communities.  Most Downtown commercial buildings have flat roofs 
and parapets that often display corbelled brickwork or ornamental cornices.   
 
MAINTENANCE.  Brick, stone or metal cornices and parapets should be retained and maintained.  They 
should not be altered or removed. 
 

 
 
RECONSTRUCTION.  Reconstruction of a cornice should be based on physical evidence and/or historical 
documentation.  When exact reconstruction of details is not feasible, consider developing a simplified 
interpretation of the original.  Missing sections or parts should match the profile of the original.  
Cornices should be positioned to fit the original design and scale of the building.  When possible, the 
cornice should be generally aligned with the others on the block.  Replacement cornices should employ 
the original materials where feasible.  Similar or compatible materials are also acceptable.  Fiberglass 
and other synthetic materials may be acceptable substitutes under certain conditions.  [See 
Preservation Brief No. 16] 
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13.  MATERIALS (COVERED FAÇADES) 
 
 

Uncover original exterior materials and features where feasible. 
 
 
 
Through time, many historic commercial buildings have been altered to create a more up-to-date look in 
keeping with changing trends and fashions.  The façades of many historic commercial buildings were 
covered over in the 1950’s through 1970’s in an effort to conceal the dated ornamental details and 
features behind a plain front, making the building appear modern and streamlined – like the suburban 
shopping mall.  “Modern” alterations often occurred on the storefront level, although in many instances 
whole buildings were cloaked behind a “modern” cover.  The first goal in rehabilitation, is to uncover the 
original façade and storefront whenever possible.   
 
UNCOVERING.  The façades of commercial buildings which have been covered with inappropriate 
materials should be uncovered and the original façade features and materials repaired and restored.  
Exterior walls and details should not be obscured, covered or removed.  Rustic wood, synthetic or metal 
siding and stucco should not be used to cover masonry walls or details.  When possible, materials 
covering original wall surfaces should be removed.  Care should be taken not to damage the original 
structure or materials during removal. 
 

 
 
ORIGINAL MATERIALS.  It is important to preserve and maintain original materials found on historic 
commercial buildings, such as plate glass windows, cast iron supporting columns, stamped metal, 
ornamental woodwork and masonry features. 
 
SIGNIFICANT FAÇADE COVERINGS.  Some storefronts have evolved over the years and have acquired 
their own sense of identity.  For example, a glass Art Deco storefront, added to a Victorian building, may 
have achieved importance of its own and should be preserved, not removed.   
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 14.  WOOD 
 
 

Exterior wood details and original siding should be preserved. 
 
 
 
PAINTING AND CLEANING.  Keep a protective coating of paint on all wood surfaces.  Remove paint down 
to the bare wood only when absolutely necessary.  Paint should be removed from wood using the 
gentlest means possible.  Do not sandblast or use high-pressure water to remove paint.  Do a test patch 
prior to undertaking any cleaning methods.  [See Preservation Brief No. 10] 
 
SIDING.  Deteriorated wood should be repaired or replaced with material that duplicates the original in 
terms of size, shape and texture.  Never cover original wood siding or features with aluminum or vinyl 
siding, shingles, stucco or other veneers. 
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15.  MASONRY 
 
 

Original masonry including brick, stone, terra cotta and stucco walls and details 
should be preserved and maintained. 

 
 
 
CLEANING.  Cleaning of masonry should be done by the gentlest means possible.  Never sandblast a 
masonry building.  Do a test patch prior to undertaking any cleaning method.  Do not paint unpainted 
masonry.  Once painted, unless the paint is separating from the masonry, it may be better to repaint 
rather than remove paint.  Carefully investigate the condition of masonry before removing stucco.  [See 
Preservation Brief Nos. 1, 6 and 7] 
 
REPAIRING.    Repairs should match the historic masonry in size, shape, texture and color.   
 
MORTAR REPAIRS.  Repointing of existing masonry should incorporate the same mortar mix, tooling and 
color as the historic masonry pointing.  [See Preservation Briefs No. 2 and No. 6] 
 
WATERPROOFING.  Waterproofing sealants should not be used on masonry unless they are vapor 
permeable.  [See Preservation Brief No. 1] 
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16.  METALS 
 
 

Architectural metals such as cast iron columns, steel and decorative stamped 
metal should be retained and preserved. 

 
 
 
CLEANING AND MAINTENANCE.  Remove rust from metal.  Abrasive techniques may be appropriate for 
the removal of paint and rust from iron.  Soft metals such as zinc, lead, tin and copper should be cleaned 
with gentle chemicals.  Do a test patch prior to undertaking any cleaning method.  After cleaning, metal 
surfaces should be primed and painted.  Do not expose unprotected metal. 
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17.  CANOPIES 
 
 

Maintain and preserve original canopies and balconies. 
 
 
 
Although original canopies, porches and balconies are found infrequently on commercial buildings, 
where they exist, they are distinctive features of the structure. 
 
PRESERVATION.  Original materials, details, shape, outline and roof height should be retained.  Enclosing 
canopies and balconies is not appropriate if it destroys the visual openness of the porch appearance.   
 
 

 
 
 
RECONSTRUCTION:  Canopies and balconies may be reconstructed where physical and historical 
evidence is available to document their existence and appearance.  Reconstructed features should be 
compatible in size, location, material and overall design to the original. 
 
CONCRETE CANOPIES.   Concrete canopies or covered walkways are not appropriate and should be 
removed and/or replaced with more appropriate canopies or awnings.   
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HARD STRUCTURED CANOPIES.  Up to the 1930’s, historical photographs have indicated 
hardwood canopies with decorative columns. These were attached to the buildings above the 
transoms, sloping down to roughly 8’-0” above and to the edge of the sidewalks. These 
canopies would have been constructed with exposed joists, solid wood decking, and raised 
seam metal roofing, being the most practical materials and methods of the time. The framing 
ledgers should be bolted through the building at mortar joints and the columns should 
incorporate metal plinths at the base for water protection.    
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18.  COLOR 
 
 

Employ color schemes that will complement neighboring buildings and 
coordinate elements of the overall building façade in a unified composition. 

 
 
 
The use of color is an inexpensive and practical means of enhancing the appearance of a building.  The 
effective use of color can have a dramatic, positive impact on a building and on the entire Downtown 
district. 
 
COMPATIBILITY.  Use colors that are historically appropriate or compatible.  Examine the colors on 
nearby buildings and incorporate (not copy) them into a color scheme that is compatible and 
complementary with neighboring buildings. 
 
NATURAL TONES.  The natural colors of brick and stone are more appropriate than bright hues.  Start 
with the natural color of the building itself as the base color. 
 
TRIM.  Built-in features of the façade such as doors, window frames, moldings and cornices can be 
contrasted with an accent color that is a shade lighter or darker than the base color. 
 
PAINTING MASONRY.  As a general rule, masonry surfaces (e.g., brick, stone, terra cotta) that are 
unpainted should not be painted.  Adding paint to masonry will turn a low maintenance material into a 
high maintenance surface.  An exception to this rule is stucco surfaces which often were originally 
painted. 
 
Contact the Alabama Main Street Program or an architect experienced with preservation 

projects for specific color advice. 
 
 
 
 
 
Citizen Participation: 
 
Julie Smitherman asked about the City Hall project. Mayor Cost said it is expected to be 
completed in September.     
 
Ms. Smitherman suggested that Shane Baugh help the Golf Course schedule more tournaments.   
Mayor Cost explained that Mr. Davis is the Golf Pro and he is responsible for that and does a  
good job.  
 
Steve Gilbert urged the council to consider the aquaponics proposal.  He said fits right in with  
our tentative plans for the park as well as our entire community. He also mentioned the gift from  
the Brown family and the plans for Main Street. He said he has been working with several  
tenants lately to fill vacant space in our downtown.    
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Janice Seaman asked if with regard to the Brown’s donation they get to pick the building.  Mayor  
Cost said no building has been decided upon yet.    
 
Julie Smitherman asked about the Main Street project.  Council Member Woodham said the bids  
will be let in August.  It should start two months after that. 
 
Mayor Cost said as soon as we know ALDOT’s plans, we will meet with our local businesses  
and property owners to update them.  We have been working closely with them up to this point.   
We have a construction survival guide being assembled for our retailers, we’re planning  
events, and we have a lot of other exciting things planned for downtown.   
 
There being no further business before the council, Council Member Nix made a motion to  
adjourn.  Council Member Woodham seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at  
7:00 p.m.       
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 
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